	MUS Group phone conference - 15 April 2009
Present: John Butterworth (IRC), Barbara van Koppen (IWMI), Ian Smout (WEDC), Mary Renwick (WI), Monique Mikhail (SEI), Kirsten Neke (RAIN Foundation), Nidhi Nagabhatla (World Fish Centre), Marieke Adank (IRC – minutes), and Stef Smits (IRC, - chair)


	
	Action points

	Welcome and introduction

Stef opened the meeting and welcomed all participants. No feed-back was received on the agenda which was sent around before the meeting. 
	

	Debriefing about Istanbul (Stef)

As Daniel Renault (FAO) was travelling, Stef gave a briefing on MUS at the World Water Forum in Istanbul in March 2009. There were 3 sessions on MUS with inputs from various members of the Group, including Mary, Ian Thorpe, Barbara, Daniel, Audrey and Ines. Kirsten was at the sessions as well. Reports from these sessions can be found on the MUS Group website: http://www.musgroup.net/page/1076 
After the sessions, some of the MUS Group members present there discussed on next steps for the MUS Group, which led to this phone conference. The key points that came out of this discussion were mentioned in the e-mail sent by Stef on 1 April and will be discussed in more detail in remainder of the meeting.
	

	Debriefing about WSSCC (John)

The MUS Group is one of the recognised thematic groups of the Water Supply and Sanitation Collaborative Council (WSSCC). Until last year, they did not have funding available for the thematic groups. By the end of last year, they offered funding for this year (around 19.000 US$/14.000 Euro) up to June 2009. This was mentioned during the last MUS Group meeting in Addis Ababa, and a proposal was submitted short afterwards. The funds only cover things like travel, DSA printing costs etc, but not salaries. Activities carried out so far include: 
· Sponsorship of 2 participants to Istanbul (Ines and Kailash Sharma from IDE). 

· Policy brief by ODI on basis of Addis Ababa MUS symposium. This is still in progress. 

· Technical exchange visits (see below)

· Translation of documents into Spanish. This hasn’t started yet, but the idea is to translate the MUS Project book. 

Technical visits (John)
Part of the WSSCC fund can be used for funding technical assistance. These funds can cover travel, DSA and other expenses but not salaries. This will be piloted by doing 2 visits. So far, 2 members have expressed interest: 

· Request from Mary for support to Winrock’s programme in Niger and India. 
· Request from Kirsten, for support to their programme in either Ethiopia or West Africa. 

Other requests are still welcome. 

Proposed follow-up: 
· Mary and Kirsten to fill in format for TA request and send to Stef. Others who are interested can also submit it. First come, first serve. 

· Review of the request by small committee, composed of John (as coordinator) and someone else. Kirsten and Barbara volunteered.

· Stef will send this around to the MUS Group members, who can then respond.
· A suitable match can then be made. Note that the funds are available up to June, so TA requests and arrangements will have to be finalised before June. The TA visits themselves can be after June. 
· After the visits, a report will have to be made of the request and the advice given. This will be put on internet, so others can benefit as well. This can over time be grow into a kind of Q&A service.  

Meeting with national coordinators (Stef)

There will be a WSSCC meeting in May, to which national members of the WSSCC will come. The MUS Group can highlight its work in a short meeting. An opportunity to expand our network. We can then also propose new ideas for the Group. So, important to have ideas ready by then, and be well on the way in using our current funds. 
Next phase
The MUS Group may be eligible for a similar amount of funding under the same conditions. A short brainstorm was held on next activities to include in a proposal for that.

· Developing a set of practical tools – main drawback is that WSSCC cannot cover time. But we could propose this for printing and publishing
· More translations (see also below)
· If the technical exchange visits get off the ground, we can include that again
Most important is that we first finish activities and outputs from the current contract.
	Mary and Kirsten to fill in format for TA request
Review of request by committee

Secretariat to monitor carrying out current contract, and start discussing on next proposal. 



	Publications

FAO publication 
In absence of Daniel, Stef briefed the participants on an idea that was discussed in Istanbul. FAO is keen to produce a technical paper on the state of the art as part on multiple use services. It would include conceptualisation of mus, case studies (e.g. from Addis and Istanbul). It is intended as a collaborative book, to which different members contribute. Time frame: start in May June. The total process will probably take 8 months – 1 year. Members expressed interest, but also raised questions about the editorial process, the focus and objective of the book, and issues of peer review. It is suggested that Daniel takes the lead in setting up a small committee which looks into these issues. Members who expressed interest include: Barbara, Kirsten, Mary, John and Stef. 
MUS Project publications (Barbara)
Two publications from the MUs project are in the finalisation stages: a synthesis book of the entire project, and the book with Nepal and India experiences by Monique and Bob Yoder (already available at http://www.ideorg.org/news/MUS_book.php The key issue now is a strategy for dissemination. Some dissemination activities have been planned (e.g. IRC will distribute 500 copies to MUS Project partners and MUS Group members. The books will be announced in the network. But more may be needed. Barbara suggests that Stef, Monique and Barbara will take it up with CPWF. 
Ideas for translation (Stef)
Money from WSSCC can be used for translations. Under the current contract with WSSCC, there is a suggestion that Cinara translates the synthesis book into Spanish. In addition, Ines will edit a book with MUS experiences in Colombia.
Mary and Kirsten mentioned there is a high demand for materials in French. Second phase funds from the WSSCC could be used to translate key documents, like the study done for BMGF into French. Mary and Kirsten have contact with good translators who know the sector in Burkina Faso and Niger. We would also need partners who can disseminate, e.g. CREPA. 
New publications (all)

Barbara announced another new publication to be taken up in dissemination strategy on community-driven water resource management, presented in Istanbul by Jonathan Chisaka. 
This generated a further discussion on dissemination strategies. The MUS Group can disseminate new publications through its outlets such as website, newsletter and mailing list. But, individual members should also disseminate using their own channels. Members are asked to inform Stef about new publications, so he can include these in the website and newsletter.  


	Stef to discuss FAO publication with Daniel. 
Note: I discussed this in the meantime, and Daniel will start the process in early May.

Stef, Monique and Barbara will take dissemination strategy of MUS project outputs up with CPWF.
Secretariat to include ideas for translation into French and Spanish into next round of WSSCC funds.

All: inform Stef on new publications

	Quick round of update on (new) activities (all) 

Mary: 
· Continuing with activities in West Africa and South Asia. 

· Has had extensive discussions with Unicef HQ. Planning to do something together in West Africa. 

· Planning to do something in India with Rockenfeller Foundation. Mary will share information. 

Barbara: 
· AfDB is interested in a proposal on MUS, based on a concept note submitted by IWMI and IRC earlier on. 
· Nothing heard from next phase of CPWF yet. But the new team at CPWF secretariat is now in place, so calls for proposals are expected to come out soon. 
Kristen: 
· Would be interested in developing something on gender and mus and rain water. Barbara is interested in this as well. 

· Kristen asked about the role of the MUS Group in joint proposal development. Stef answered that members are encouraged to share funding opportunities. Members are stimulated to jointly develop proposals. 
· We should monitor how many collaborative proposals are being developed. 

Nidhi: 
· Working with multiple water use in seasonal flood plains in South East and South Asia
· We would like to harmonize efforts for proposal for CPWF
Stef: 
· Honduras: Approval for piloting of MUS in World Bank programme carried out by FHIS. This will generate lessons about MUS in piped system. IRC will be involved through its support to RAS-HON. 
· DGIS expressed interest in MUS and have requested for a briefing note on how to include it Unicef programmes funded by DGIS. Also made contacts with UNICEF HQ. Maybe invite Unicef in next meeting. 

All are requested to let Stef know about other initiatives by e-mail. 


	Mary to write article for the MUS website and newsletter on Winrock activities in West Africa and South Asia. 

All: let Stef know when developing joint proposal

Stef: develop system for monitoring collaborative proposals from MUS Goup members

Nidhi: sharing findings from research with MUS Group members soon
Stef: invite UNICEF for next MUS Group meeting 
Let Stef know about other initiatives by mail

	Coordinator and secretary functions (John)

John and Stef are both constraint for time to put into the MUS Group. Stef will start working on project on scaling up sustainable services. He will stay involved in MUS Group and MUS activities, but will have to spend less time on secretariat functions. It is not that IRC lacks the financial resources. IRC will have some space to allow its staff to fulfill the secretariat role, but it human resources that are constrained. Stef stressed that the urgency is not so big, as he will have time this year to hand over. In addition, John and Stef feel it might be healthy for the Group if other organizations would take up the role of either the coordination and/or the secretariat. So far however, no other organizations have volunteered. 
Barbara mentioned that John and Stef have been vital in keeping the MUS Group going. She suggested to ask CPWF for more structural contribution to MUS Group and would be very willing to raise it with CPWF. John and Stef offered to write an email to support Barbara in her engagement with CPWF on this. 
Lack of resources to cover time is a limitation for many MUS Group members for taking up a greater role in the coordination and secretariat functions of the Group. Mary suggested to professionalize it and would be willing to write a proposal for this. 

A suggestion from John’s side would be that he would step down as coordinator and dedicate himself to the secretariat function. That is much more time-consuming. Someone else from the Group could then take up the coordinators’ role, which requires less time.
In conclusion, it seems that for other members to take up a larger role in secretariat or coordinators’ roles requires some additional funds. And proposals were mentioned for searching for these. Alternatively, IRC could re-shuffle its human resources a bit, so that it sticks with the secretariat function, while someone else takes up the coordination role. MUS Group members are asked to start thinking about it. Decision can be made at the next MUS Group meeting. 
	John and Stef will draft e-mail for CPWF



	Focus and date and location next meeting (all)

It is suggested that a next regular group meeting follows our usual 2-day set-up, of 1.5 sharing of content and 0.5 focused on business of the group. A suggested theme is to focus on practical implementation issues, such as benchmarks, performance indicators, and other implementation details.

Two proposals have come in for the location. Mary invited the Group to come to Washington and FAO and IFAD invited the Group to come to Rome for the next meeting. It is acknowledged that travelling intercontinentally is likely to be difficult, particularly when there is no opportunity to combine with other meetings. Therefore, it is suggested that the meeting is relatively small, but with many members participating via phone or Skype. It was decided that we could split it, e.g. next meeting in Rome, and the one after that in Washington, or the other way round. This may also depend on agreements regarding the FAO publication.
Suggested dates are either in mid September or in the week after the Stockholm Water Week, as this may offer opportunity to get synergy with other trips. Stef to send around dates and then members can respond and a date booked. Details of venue and focus can be filled out later.  
	Stef will e-mail suggested dates 


